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Introduction
I want to speak today about the future of our National Health Service. There
is no place more fitting to do so than here at the Royal Free.

More than one hundred years before the NHS was conceived, the surgeon William
Marsden discovered a young girl dying on the steps of St Andrew’s Church in
Holborn but could not find a hospital prepared to take her in. He was
determined this should not happen again.

So he set up the Royal Free to provide healthcare for anyone who needed it,
free at the point of use, regardless of background or income.

A century later this principle of fairness became the defining creed of our
National Health Service.

From life-saving treatment to managing a life-changing condition – whoever we
are, whatever our means, we know the NHS is there for us when we need it.

It was there for me when I was diagnosed with Type 1 diabetes. I will never
forget the support – not just of my GP and consultants – but also the
clinical nurse specialists attached to my local hospital. Their advice was
critical: enabling me to adjust to the new treatment regime, to manage my
condition, and minimise the impact it has on my life.

I would not be doing the job I am doing today without that support.

But as Prime Minister, I don’t just get to see how the NHS helps me. I see
how it helps other people when they need it most.

I will never forget visiting the Royal Manchester Children’s Hospital in the
aftermath of the Manchester Arena attack.

There, in the face of the very worst that humanity can do, I witnessed first-
hand, the very best.

Doctors and nurses working 24 hour shifts to treat the injured.

And surgeons who were off-shift, dropping everything to come in and perform
life-saving operations.

In every instance, I was struck not only by the medical expertise of the
staff, but the compassion with which people were treated.
Alongside the horror and anger over what had happened, I felt once again that
deep sense of pride we all share in our National Health Service — and a
humbling gratitude for the incredible people who work within it.
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This is our National Health Service.

This is the model of healthcare that reflects our values as a people.

Our shared belief that no-one should face illness or injury alone.

That no-one should be denied medical treatment because they cannot afford to
pay for it.

And that this great national institution that is there for us from cradle to
grave should remain in public hands…not just now, not just for the next
seventy years, but forever.

So today, as it approaches its 70th birthday, I want to talk about how we
preserve those values of fairness on which our NHS was founded whilst
building the NHS of the future; ensuring that it will be there for our
children and grandchildren and beyond, just as it has been there for us in
the past.

Our record
The NHS was the crowning achievement of the post-war Labour Government. It is
why, in the Members’ Lobby of the House of Commons, Attlee stands alongside
Lloyd George, Churchill and Thatcher as one of the four great 20th Century
Prime Ministers.

But the NHS does not belong to a single political party.

The coalition government that led the country through the Second World War
proposed the idea.

It was born of a national determination that the country we would build after
the ravages of war should be a fairer and more civilised nation.

A nation where the giant evils of squalor, ignorance, want, idleness and
disease should be tackled by collective effort.

There was a cross-party consensus on the core principles that underwrite our
NHS.

In its 70 years it has been under the stewardship of Conservatives for 43
years – and Labour for 27 years.

And throughout that time its core values have endured.

When we took office in 2010, we recognised its unique importance.

At a time when we had to make difficult decisions on government spending in
order to deal with the deficit left by to us, we protected and prioritised
the NHS with real terms increases in spending each and every year.

That investment has delivered significant improvements for patients.



Clinical outcomes are better for almost every condition, with for example
7,000 more people alive today due to improved cancer survival.

The number of staff recommending the care of their own organisation in the
‘friends and family test’ has never been higher.

We are leading one of the largest expansions of mental health services
anywhere in Europe.

And last year independent experts rated our NHS as the best and safest health
system in the world for the second time running.

But it is also true that because of the difficult decisions we had to take to
fix our public finances, the increases in NHS spending in recent years have
been lower than the NHS has seen in the past.

And over the same period the demands on our health service have grown.

Much of this growth is a consequence of other welcome developments.

As we grow wealthier as a nation it is natural that we would want to spend
more of our national income on being a healthier nation too.

Medical research and scientific discoveries mean there are more and better
treatments available.

And we are living longer than ever before, but that often means people living
with multiple complex conditions.

Other causes of the increase in demand are more concerning.

Malnutrition has given way to obesity as the great threat to our children’s
healthy development.

Our mental health is under growing pressure in modern society.

Research shows that loneliness is as damaging to our physical health as
smoking 15 cigarettes a day.

The internet has brought countless opportunities, but we are only beginning
to understand the risks it might also pose to our mental wellbeing.

So for reasons good and bad, the NHS is facing rising demands for more
treatment, for more people, for longer and for ever more complex care.

This has meant that despite more funding, more doctors and more nurses, and
great progress on treatments, our NHS is under strain.

Our NHS staff are rightly proud of what they do, but they worry that their
current workloads are not sustainable.

But it is not just a question of money.

Patients admire the NHS, especially when it responds to an emergency like a



heart attack. But when they try to book an appointment with a busy GP, or get
some help for a relative with multiple conditions, too often they can be
frustrated by a complex, hard to navigate system.

We have hospitals that are world leading for patient care, but others that
lie too far behind the best.

As the NHS approaches its 70th birthday, it is the right moment to look again
at how we secure the future of the NHS: now and for generations to come.

Long-term funding
Let me start with funding.

It is clear that more money is needed to keep pace with the growing pressures
on the NHS.

But it is not just a question of more money this year or next. To meet these
pressures and deliver the world-class care that we all want and expect, the
NHS needs to able to plan for the future with ambition and confidence.

Over the last seventy years increases in health funding have often been
inconsistent and short-term – creating uncertainty over what the funding
position will be in as little as two years’ time.

This has led to a system of planning from one year to the next, preventing
much needed investments in technology, buildings and workforce.

We cannot continue to put a sticking plaster on the NHS budget each year.

So we will do more than simply give the NHS a one-off injection of cash.

Under our plan, NHS funding will grow on average by 3.4 per cent in real
terms each year from 2019/20 to 2023/24. We will also provide an additional
£1.25 billion each year to cover a specific pensions pressure.

By 2023/24 the NHS England budget will increase by £20.5 billion in real
terms compared with today. That means it will be £394 million a week higher
in real terms.

So the NHS will be growing significantly faster than the economy as a whole,
reflecting the fact that the NHS is this government’s number one spending
priority.

This money will be provided specifically for the NHS. And it will be funded
in a responsible way.

Some of the extra funding I am promising today will come from using the money
we will no longer spend on our annual membership subscription to the European
Union after we have left.

But the commitment I am making goes beyond that Brexit dividend because the
scale of our ambition for our NHS is greater still.



So, across the nation, taxpayers will have to contribute a bit more in a fair
and balanced way to support the NHS we all use.

We will listen to views about how we do this and the Chancellor will set out
the detail in due course.

We should be clear that we are only able to make this funding offer because
we have managed the public finances responsibly.

It is because of our balanced approach: to reduce debt as a share of GDP, to
keep taxes as low as possible – and to invest in our public services.

So we will stick to our fiscal rules, reduce our debt but prioritise our NHS
within public spending.

We also know we need to improve social care and continue to support
prevention and public health, both for the benefits they bring in themselves
and to relieve pressure on NHS care.

So we will come forward with proposals to put social care on a more
sustainable footing. And we will set out budgets for both social care and
public health as part of the forthcoming Spending Review.

But equipping our NHS for the future is about more than what we put in. It
also depends critically on what we all get out.

In 2002, the then Labour Government significantly increased NHS funding, but
much of this did not go on directly improving patient care.

That cannot happen again.

So in return for this increase in funding, the government will agree with the
NHS later this year – a ten year plan for its future.

This must be a plan that ensures every penny is well spent.

It must be a plan that tackles wastes, reduces bureaucracy, and eliminates
unacceptable variation, with all these efficiency savings reinvested back
into patient care.

It must be a plan that makes better use of capital investment to modernise
its buildings and invest in technology to drive productivity improvements.

It must be a plan that enjoys the support of NHS staff across the country –
not something dreamt up in Whitehall and centrally imposed.

But NHS leaders at national and local level must then be held to account for
delivering this plan.

This includes ensuring that over the medium term no NHS organisation is in
financial deficit.

And it includes getting every part of the health service back on the path to
delivering core performance standards so patients are never left waiting when



they most depend on the NHS, whether that’s for life-saving emergency care or
treatment for cancer.

Vision
The founding of the NHS was remarkable because it changed the nature of
healthcare as we knew it.

We now have the opportunity for a similarly profound transformation.

At its heart it is about building an NHS around the needs of the patient.
Taking the principle that the NHS provides care no matter who you are or what
your means and transforming it into the principle that everyone deserves the
right care, in the right setting, at the right time.

To do this we need to break down the barriers between providers so that staff
and patients are empowered to work together across organisations – so that we
have a health and social care system that addresses your physical, mental and
social care needs together, not as separate problems to be dealt with in
isolation.

We will need a workforce that is empowered to deliver the best possible
outcomes, flexible enough to adapt to new models of care and valued for their
commitment to our NHS.

We have the opportunity to lead the world in the use of data and technology
to prevent illness, not just treat it; to diagnose conditions before symptoms
occur, and to deliver personalised treatment informed not just by general
understanding of disease but by your own data including your genetic make-up.

If we want not just to cope with an ageing population, but thrive too, we
will need a renewed focus on prevention.

And finally we will not have succeeded in building the NHS of the future
unless we recognise the importance of looking after our mental health, just
as much as our physical health, and we put the resources in to mental
healthcare to make that a reality.

So these are my five priorities: Putting the patient at the heart of how we
organise care; a workforce empowered to deliver the NHS of the future;
harnessing the power of innovation; a focus on prevention, not just cure; and
true parity of care between mental and physical health.

I know that all of this is possible because much of it is already happening
in parts of our NHS right now.

Sharing best practice across the NHS
Indeed, the NHS we want to build for tomorrow can already be found in the
very best of the NHS today.

We see it in the Royal Marsden Hospital and its academic partner, the



Institute of Cancer Research, ranked as one of the top four centres in the
world for cancer treatment.

We see it in innovative examples of integrated care – like in mid-
Nottinghamshire where teams of different professions and staff from the NHS
and Local Authority have worked together to reduce hospital admission by 6
per cent and care home admission by 20 per cent.

We see it in new models of social prescribing – like in Somerset where over
400 local care providers and volunteers are working together to support those
whose health is being affected by loneliness.

We see it in outstanding NHS leaders who are using their expertise to improve
other organisations – just as David Sloman and the team here at the Royal
Free have been doing with Barnet and Chase Farm; and now with North
Middlesex.

At its best the NHS is world class. But for decades it has been a challenge
to spread that best practice.

When I brought together some of the most outstanding NHS leaders, they told
me why.

Those who were innovating felt they were going against the grain. They
described the competing incentives that lead to negotiations between
different organisations at every step, and business cases and templates that
seem to put process ahead of patients.

Those who were taking on struggling trusts said their organisations were not
compensated for their effort and wasted too much time on reporting.

As one Chief Executive put it – sometimes you can spend so long reporting and
providing assurance about the organisation you are trying to help, that you
don’t actually have time to do the work that’s needed.

So a critical part of the long-term plan for our NHS must be to change this.

As Nye Bevan said at the Second Reading of the NHS Bill – our intention is
that “…we should universalise the best, that we shall promise every citizen
in this country the same standard of service.”

Our long-term plan must empower NHS leaders to spread the very best of the
NHS to every part of the country.

It must properly recognise and reward those who do so and hold those
responsible for poor performance to account.

It must also make it easier to break down the barriers between different
organisations to deliver integrated patient-focused care.

So people don’t feel like a pinball in a machine, bounced from one part of
the system to the next, re-explaining to the next healthcare professional
what they had just said to the previous one.



And so they don’t end up stuck in hospital when they could be better cared
for in the community or at home; or waiting to see a GP when they could be at
a pharmacy or getting help over the phone or online.

For example, as many as one third of people in hospital stay longer than they
need to medically because they can’t get the care they need in the community
in time.

Yet for people aged over 80, 10 days of bed rest in hospital leads to the
equivalent of ten years of muscle ageing.
Ensuring people get the right care in the right place at the right time is
not just about what is most efficient for the NHS. It is fundamental to the
quality of care.

Building the workforce we need for the future
To deliver such a transformation right across the NHS, we must invest in the
workforce to deliver it.

Our NHS staff are the lifeblood of our NHS.

They care for a million new patients every 36 hours.

They are the doctors and nurses who look after us – not only with clinical
expertise but with compassion.

They are the researchers and pioneers at the cutting edge, creating new NHS
treatments.

They manage the GP surgeries, outpatient clinics and operating theatres that
we all rely on.

And they will bring about change if they are empowered – and if we have
enough of them with the right training and the right skills.

Today there are nearly 42,000 more clinical staff working in our NHS than
there were in 2010.

But to those working tirelessly on the front line, too often it doesn’t feel
like that.

Growing demand and increasing complexity have led to a shortfall in staff. So
our ten year plan for the NHS must include a comprehensive plan for its
workforce to ensure we have the right staff, in the right settings, and with
the right skills to deliver world class care.

Recruitment takes time. Students entering medical school this autumn will not
become consultants until the early 2030s. So we will consider proposals from
the NHS for multi-year funding for training places.

We will also need to create a more flexible workforce: with new routes into
medicine and healthcare – building on the work to create new apprenticeships
and the Nursing Associate Programme – and more diverse roles with the right



skills to enable the holistic care we want to see.

More immediately we will act to increase the number of trained healthcare
professionals in those areas of the NHS that are experiencing the greatest
pressures.

So we will look at how we can support those with clinical training who are no
longer in frontline roles, to return to patient care in some way.

And we are taking doctors and nurses out of the Tier 2 Visa Cap with
immediate effect.

But the long-term plan also needs to do something more fundamental to make
sure we train enough of our own people to work in our NHS and ensure we do
enough to keep them.

It cannot be right long-term to rely so heavily on highly qualified health
professionals from parts of the world where they can be desperately needed.

To do that we need to make careers in the NHS more attractive.

We need to recognise that today working practices in the NHS have not caught
up with modern lifestyles.

Think of the nurse working beyond his shift for the fifth day in a row who
can’t pick up his children from school.

Think of the junior doctor with limited choice about where and when she works
who has to alter her plans because rotas are changed at the last minute
without her having any say.

Many people working in our NHS will look at the flexibilities their friends
and families enjoy and see that their own jobs don’t offer anything like the
same.

And the same is true of career development.

Too often this is based around an assumption that people will want to do the
same type of job for most of their career. For some that might be right, but
others would embrace opportunities to learn new skills, take on new roles
with new types of responsibility.

To change this, the long-term plan must fundamentally reset the deal between
the NHS and its staff.

It is right that we lifted the pay cap and made a significant pay increase a
core part of the new offer to over a million NHS staff.

But we must also take better care of staff and offer greater flexibility over
where they work, when they work and what they can do.

We must do more to support the development of staff and provide meaningful
opportunities to move between different organisations and into new roles.



And above all we need to listen to what staff themselves say about the
support they need as they continue to deliver world class care in ever more
complex clinical environments.

These things are often just as important as pay.

In short, we need a workforce strategy to make the NHS not just one of the
world’s largest employers but one of the very best.

Embracing the opportunities of technology
New technologies are making care safer, faster and more accurate, and
enabling much earlier diagnosis.

They are enabling greater self-care with new devices that give more
independence to those managing different health conditions.

And they are transforming how we engage with the NHS so we can get the advice
we need, when we need it and in the way we want to receive it.

Just last week, I hosted over 180 tech entrepreneurs and investors in Downing
Street to celebrate London Tech Week.

It was fantastic to see some of our leading artificial intelligence
technology in action.

This included a programme called Xim’s Lifelight, which is trialling the use
of a webcam to detect early warning of health problems.

I am determined to position the UK at the forefront of the revolution in
Artificial Intelligence and other technologies that can transform care and
create whole new industries in healthcare, providing good jobs across the
country.

This is why we identified AI and responding to our ageing society as two of
the Grand Challenges in our Industrial Strategy.

Our first two missions within those Grand Challenges are to use AI to
diagnose at least 50,000 more people with cancer at an earlier stage within
15 years; and to give people five more years of healthy, independent, living
by 2035.

And all of this underpinned by the additional £7 billion we have allocated to
research and development.

There are already devices that combine with smartphones to enable
sophisticated home self-care and remote monitoring.

From blood pressure cuffs to smart inhalers and remote sensors that can
detect changes in heart rhythm and track them on your phone.

Systematically implementing digital innovations with the strongest evidence
base will have a transformative effect.



I have seen the beginnings of that myself.

As a Type 1 diabetic, I have recently changed the way I monitor my blood
sugar so I don’t need to prick a finger for blood so often.

And when I attended the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation awards earlier
this year, I heard about an artificial pancreas in development that could
dispense altogether with the need for multiple daily insulin injections.

We also need to invest in technology to improve the way care is delivered.

This includes pioneering the further development of a vast array of apps
which allow people to access health support online, by email, by phone or
face to face depending on what they need, what they want, and what is
convenient to them.

Put simply, our long-term plan for the NHS needs to view technology as more
than supporting what the NHS is doing already.

It must expand the boundaries of what the NHS can do in the future, in the
fastest, safest and most ambitious way possible.

A renewed focus on the prevention of ill-health
My next priority for the ten-year plan is to create a renewed focus on the
prevention of ill-health.

Whether it is cancer, heart disease, diabetes or a range of mental illnesses,
we increasingly know what can be done to prevent these conditions before they
develop – or how to ameliorate them when they first occur.

This is not just better for our own health, a renewed focus on prevention
will reduce pressures on the NHS too.

As a government, we are committed to national action where we believe this
can help people to make healthier choices.

That is, for example, why we published our world leading childhood obesity
plan in 2016 and why we will be taking this further in the coming weeks.

But I want our long-term plan for the NHS to help every individual at a more
personal level.

For we can increasingly use world-leading expertise in genomics to understand
the risks to our own individual health.

And we can draw on cutting edge technology to monitor a condition and
identify the actions we can take to remain healthy.

For example, NHS England, Public Health England and Diabetes UK are creating
apps and wristbands that will help those at risk of type 2 diabetes prevent
or delay the onset of this disease.



This is just the beginning of what can be possible.

Over the next decade, I want the NHS and its partners to develop ways to
deliver much more personalised health information and advice to each of us –
delivered in the way we choose to receive it.

Improving access to good mental health services
The long-term plan must also address an issue which is a personal priority
for me – mental health and its place at the heart of our NHS.

We all know someone that has been affected by mental health problems – a
family member, a colleague, a friend.

But when the NHS was established seventy years ago mental health and mental
illness were not well understood.

It was not something that people talked about.

And so as the NHS has grown mental health was not a service that was
prioritised.

Yet it is estimated 1 in 4 of us has a common mental disorder at any one
time.

The impact of mental illness is vast, from the devastating effects it can
have on people’s lives, to the productivity of our national workforce.

And with young people spending more time online and on social media – there
are severe strains on their mental resilience and rising rates of mental
health diagnoses in children and adolescents – as I heard here today in this
very hospital.

Thousands of professionals deliver vital mental health services every day in
our NHS – but for too long we have accepted that if you have a mental illness
too often you will not receive the same access to care as if you have a
physical ailment.

And that must change.

To transform how we look after our mental health, we will need to look beyond
the role of the NHS so everyone plays their part –
whether it is schools or the criminal justice system, private sector
employers or social media companies.

And we need to change how we view mental illness – so improving our mental
wellbeing is seen as just as natural and positive as improving our physical
health.

Thanks to the efforts of so many across society, that change is beginning and
the stigma and discrimination around mental health are now reducing.

But as more people are rightly coming forward to seek help, so NHS mental



health services are struggling to cope with this additional demand.

The Five Year Forward View for Mental Health set a number of priorities –
including perinatal and children’s services, crisis care and psychological
therapies – and backed them with additional funding. And there has been
encouraging progress: for example, over 7,000 additional women accessed the
expanded specialist perinatal services last year.

But we still have a long way to go.

Too often we hear that, in spite of the best efforts of staff, people are
unable to access the support they need.

So we must improve.

This means that rather than just trying to catch up with the rest of the NHS,
the long-term plan must contain proposals for mental health that are even
more innovative and more ambitious.

This could include attracting more of the best graduates into the mental
health professions; or finding new ways to provide joined-up care in the
community, or helping people to manage their conditions so they do not reach
a crisis point.

It must be supported by sustained investment that reaches the frontline of
mental health services and staff.

And for too long we have had one expectation for minimum waits and
eligibility for care when we have a physical condition; and another entirely
in mental health.

So the long-term plan must move us towards new clinically defined access
standards for mental health that are as ambitious as those in physical
health.

Legislation
As the NHS steps up to develop this ten year plan – I will do everything
possible to support it.

That means more than providing the multi-year funding I have offered.

It also means removing any barriers that hold back progress.

I believe that right now, parts of our regulatory framework might be doing
just that.

The intentions behind the creation of the internal market in the early 1990s
were right.

It is right that those commissioning health services should be close to the
populations they serve. They understand the specific needs of the people in
their area – and they can choose the providers and services that best meet



those needs.

It is also right that the best providers should have greater autonomy than
those that are struggling. This drives innovation in care that would
otherwise not happen.

But I believe that, as our NHS evolves, and delivers more joined up care
across different services, we should make sure the regulatory framework keeps
in step and does not become a barrier to progress.

So I think it is a problem that a typical NHS Clinical Commissioning Group
negotiates and monitors over 200 different legal contracts with other,
different, parts of the NHS.

It is too bureaucratic, inhibits joined up care, and takes money and people
away from the front line.

So where legislation is making it harder for professionals from different
parts of the NHS and different Local Authorities to work together – we should
be prepared to change it;

Where it is resulting in overly bureaucratic processes – we should be
prepared to change it;

And where it is making it harder to hold NHS leaders accountable for
delivering better outcomes for people – we should be prepared to change it.

However, as we do this, I believe that any legislative proposals ‘should be
led by the health and care community’ as recommended by the Health and Social
Care Select Committee.

We must learn the lessons of the past and not try to design or impose change
from Whitehall.

So as the NHS develops the ten year plan we will consider any proposals from
the NHS on where legislation or current regulation might be creating
barriers. And where we feel that action is required we will look to build the
broadest possible consensus in parliament – so we truly create an environment
in which the NHS can get on with delivering the long-term plan.

Similarly, as the NHS develops the priorities and outcomes the long-term plan
will deliver, we would like clinicians to confirm the NHS is focused on the
right targets – for both physical and mental health – which incentivise the
best care and outcomes for patients, and have the broad support of our health
professionals.

Devolved administrations
Finally, I have focused today on the NHS in England because that is the
responsibility of the UK government.

It is the devolved administrations in Scotland, Wales – and when sitting
again, Northern Ireland – which have responsibility for the NHS in their



parts of the UK.

But because the UK Government is increasing NHS spending in England, extra
money will go to Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland under the Barnett
formula, which ensures every part of the UK gets a fair share of public
spending.

While it is up to the devolved administrations to spend the money as they see
fit, I believe everyone in the UK should benefit from this extra funding for
the NHS.

So I urge the devolved administrations in Scotland and Wales to use this
money to improve the NHS – and to develop their own long-term plans for NHS
Scotland and NHS Wales.

This way the vision I have set out today can benefit the whole United
Kingdom.

Conclusion
The National Health Service is not the property of any one party or
government.

The clue is in the name – it belongs to the nation.

Over seventy years, it has been held in trust by each generation for the
next.

But those seven decades have not been years of stasis.

They have been years of constant evolution and growth.

Each generation has had to play its part in helping the NHS to meet the
changing needs of the people it serves.

The values and principles of 1948 remain indelible, but how we make a reality
of them in the modern NHS of 2018 has changed beyond recognition from the
starched caps and bedsteads of post-war Britain.

The NHS that celebrates its 100th birthday in 2048 will be able to achieve
things which today we can scarcely imagine – but only if we, at this moment,
take the action necessary to secure the NHS’s future.

That is what the long-term plan for the NHS will do.

It will ensure that our NHS does indeed remain –

There for everyone.

Free at the point of use.

With high quality care based on clinical need, never the ability to pay.



A National Health Service that is there for each one of us.

That is our mission.

Let us work together to deliver it.

So that together we can secure this great national inheritance for
generations to come.

News story: Towbars merger abandoned

The abandonment of the transaction follows a CMA phase 1 investigation
finding that the merger, between two of the largest towbar companies in
Europe, could damage competition in the UK.

The CMA’s investigation found that the companies together control a large
share of all towbar supply to car manufacturers operating throughout the UK
and Europe.

During its investigation, the CMA worked closely with the German competition
authority, the Bundeskartellamt, which was conducting its own investigation
into whether the merger could damage competition in Germany.

They exchanged information and analysis on the competition issues that each
were investigating, and ultimately reached a similar view about the harmful
impact that the transaction could have on towbar supply to car manufacturers
within Europe. The two authorities also held discussions on the feasibility
of possible remedies to address the concerns that each had identified.

While at this stage of the UK investigation the companies had the option to
address the CMA’s concerns, or proceed to a more in-depth ‘phase 2’
investigation, they have now agreed to abandon the transaction.

More information can be found on the Horizon Global Corporation / Brink
International B.V. case page.

Speech: Speech by the Foreign
Secretary to the UN Human Rights
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Council

Your Excellencies, Ladies and gentlemen, I want to begin on behalf of the UK
by thanking High Commissioner Hussein for his service and for his tireless
efforts for speaking up for human rights around the world.

And I’m delighted to be here because, at its best, this Council has shone a
spotlight on appalling violations of human rights in specific countries – as
we’ve just heard – and given a voice to people who would otherwise have
suffered in silence.

Britain considers this Council to be part of the rules-based international
system in which we believe and that we strive to protect.

And I will say that we share the view that a dedicated agenda item focused
solely on Israel and the Occupied Palestinian Territories is disproportionate
and damaging to the cause of peace and unless things change, we shall move
next year to vote against all resolutions introduced under Item 7.

But I stress that that does not mean that we in the UK are blind to the value
of this Council – including the work it could do on the Israeli-Palestinian
conflict under the right agenda item – and we support its emphasis on freedom
of religion and expression and the empowerment of women.

Which brings me to my main point because after flying around the world for
two years as UK Foreign Secretary, I have concluded that we could solve the
majority of the world’s most serious problems – from infant mortality to
unemployment to civil war to the unsustainable loss of habitat because of
population growth – indeed we could achieve virtually every sustainable
development goal – if only we could provide every girl in the world with at
least 12 years of quality education.

It is a global disgrace that, at this moment, 130 million girls are not in
the classroom, female illiteracy in some countries is running at 60, 70 or 80
per cent, and there are bigoted fanatics who actually campaign to stop girls
from going to school, including the numbskulls from Boko Haram who will raid
schools, abduct children and inflict any atrocity in order to deny girls an
education.

As recently as February, Boko Haram kidnapped 110 girls from a school in
Dapchi and we all remember how 276 were taken from Chibok in 2014.

When I visited Borno state last year, I met girls who had been told they
would be shot if they dared learn to read, as the Taliban shot Malala.

I am lost in admiration for those who press on with their studies in defiance
of these threats – and for teachers who are brave enough to help – but the
problem is global.
Today, almost 800 million adults across the world cannot read or write – and
two thirds of them are women.

http://www.government-world.com/speech-speech-by-the-foreign-secretary-to-the-un-human-rights-council/


Think of the wasted talent, the appalling opportunity cost to humanity.

But just imagine what we could achieve if we turned this upside down and
ensured that every girl went to school and received the education they
deserve?

If all girls went to secondary school, then infant mortality would be cut in
half, saving three million young lives every year.

About 12 million children would not have their growth stunted by
malnutrition.

The future wages of girls would rise by 12 per cent for every extra year in
the classroom and with that prosperity you create jobs and therefore you
strike a blow against the Boko Harams and the maladjusted chauvinist fanatics
who overwhelmingly come from countries where women are under-educated.

And the conclusion is obvious: educating our daughters with the same care
that we educate our sons is the single most powerful spur to development and
progress, which is why, this year, the British Government has devoted an
extra £500 million to the cause of female education.

We are helping another 1.4 million girls in 15 countries to receive a minimum
of 12 years of quality education.

When we welcomed the representatives of 52 countries to London for the
Commonwealth summit in April, all of them endorsed that target.

And I should say by the way, in case you don’t know, Britain is one of a
handful of countries that has a female Head of Government, a female Head of
State and a female Head of the Judiciary.

And I have joined my friend Amina Mohammed, the Kenyan Cabinet Secretary, to
form a Platform for Girls Education, a group of 12 influential people drawn
from across the Commonwealth who will keep up the momentum.

But resources and political will are not the only constraints: even when
schools and teachers are available, girls may still miss out.

If physical or sexual violence are commonplace, if dormitories are unsafe, if
sanitary facilities are inadequate, then girls will be deterred from entering
the classroom.

If they are married at an early age this may deprive them of the chance to go
to school and the reality is that one girl in every 12 in the developing
world is married before the age of 15.

Today, there are about 700 million women who were married in childhood and if
the prevalence of child marriage remains unchanged, then that number will
rise to nearly 1.2 billion by 2050.

All of these problems – including the prejudice and sexism that hold women
back – will need to be addressed if we are to achieve the goal of universal



female education.

I would respectfully appeal to every member of this Council to do whatever is
necessary to eliminate child marriage, whether by passing new laws or
enforcing existing ones.

And I would urge every country here today to sign the joint statement of
principles on girls education and support resolutions during this session
that condemn female genital mutilation and violence and discrimination
against women.

And we should remember that mere attendance in school is not enough: we have
to ensure that girls actually learn when they get there, which means that
teachers need to be properly trained and opportunities improved for the most
disadvantaged, including disabled girls.

But all these measurable and material benefits of which I have spoken cannot
be the sole or even the primary reason why we must ensure that all girls go
to school.

It’s not just that this ambition will make us more prosperous and expand our
GDPs – though it will do all of that and more.

I am here to appeal to all the men in suits, who are so adequately
represented here and in positions of power around the world – there are quite
a few – to do what is right.

We can build the schools and train the teachers and surmount all of the other
barriers: in the end, it is only a question of priorities and of will.

This is one cause which attracts no dissenting voice and there is no reason
to question the benefits or morality of what needs to be done.

So Mr President may I say for the sake of our common prosperity, for the sake
of peace and for economic progress – but above all in the name of simple
justice and fairness – let us give every girl in the world 12 years of
quality education.

Thank you very much for your attention this morning.

News story: Call for evidence: Home
Office approach to charging for
services

The Independent Chief Inspector of Borders and Immigration has begun work on
an inspection of the Home Office’s charging for services in respect of its
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asylum, immigration, nationality and customs functions.

The inspection will look at the rationale and authority for particular
charges, including the amounts charged.

It will also look at whether the Home Office is providing the services in
question efficiently and effectively, including meeting agreed service levels
where these exist, and at the means of redress where individuals are
dissatisfied with the service they have received.

Where the charged service is a premium option and a free service exists, the
inspection will look at the relationship between the two, including how both
are resourced and managed.

The Independent Chief Inspector will be seeking inputs from the ICIBI’s
regular stakeholders, but would also like to encourage contributions from
anyone with first-hand knowledge or experience of Home Office charging for
services.

Please submit your evidence by 16 July 2018.

Please email the Chief Inspector: chiefinspector@icinspector.gsi.gov.uk

or write to:

ICIBI

5th Floor

Globe House

89 Eccleston Square

London SW1V 1PN

News story: Digital and science
engineering to be taught at new
college

Hundreds of students will be trained to become experts in engineering and
digital technology to help deliver the skilled workers local businesses need
at a state-of-the art new college in Doncaster announced today (Monday 18
June).

Doncaster University Technical College will train up to 750 13 to 19-year-
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olds in the latest rail engineering techniques, as well as coding and 3-D
design skills when it opens its doors in September 2020, helping to meet the
needs of the local economy.

Plans for the college have been led by the Doncaster Chamber of Commerce and
Doncaster Metropolitan Borough Council, working with both the University of
Sheffield and Sheffield Hallam University alongside leading businesses from
across South Yorkshire, including Volker Rail and Keepmoat.

Today’s announcement is part of a wider government drive to deliver a world-
class technical education system that rivals the best performing countries,
giving young people genuine choice about their future and developing the
skills that are truly valued by employers.

This announcement follows the recent unveiling of the first 52 colleges and
post-16 providers selected to teach new T Levels from 2020 by Education
Secretary Damian Hinds. T levels will provide a high-quality, technical
alternative to A levels and is part of a £500 million a year programme to
ensure people across the country have the skills we need to compete globally.

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for the School System Lord Agnew said:

Technology and the world economy are fast-changing, and we need to
make sure our young people have the skills they need to get the
jobs of tomorrow. There is a clear demand from local businesses for
these specialist skills and Doncaster UTC will provide a strong mix
of academic and technical-based study that nurtures the talents of
all its students.

I am greatly impressed by the commitment of those who have driven
the proposals forward, and work now begins to design an exciting
curriculum that will arm pupils with skills that employers need to
build a Britain that’s fit for the future.

As part of the Industrial Strategy, investments are being made in digital and
technical education to help generate well paid, highly skilled jobs across
the country. Digital sectors contributed £118 billion to the economy in 2015
and it is predicted that within 20 years 90% of all jobs will require some
element of digital skills.

The Government is also working with hundreds of industry partners as part of
the Year of Engineering to offer a million direct and inspiring experiences
of engineering to young people throughout 2018 and help tackle the estimated
shortfall of 20,000 engineering graduates a year facing the UK.

Pupils at Doncaster UTC will study core GCSEs and A levels alongside a high-
quality technical curriculum that focuses on teaching them key digital and
engineering skills, designed with local and national employers. It will join
the 49 University Technical Colleges (UTCs) – colleges that specialise in
subjects that meet the needs of employers and the economy by integrating
academic study with practical learning – already open nationwide.



Doncaster is one of 12 Opportunity Areas, identified by the Government as
social mobility ‘coldspots’, which are receiving a share of £72 million to
raise aspirations and opportunities for the young people who live there –
Doncaster UTC will provide more good places for parents and pupils to choose
from. A site for the school will now be finalised at a cost that meets the
needs of the curriculum and offers value for money to the taxpayer.

Today’s announcement will transform the educational landscape in Doncaster
and across South Yorkshire and the “fantastic news” has been widely welcomed
by a number of leading businesses, local politicians and other institutions
in the region including both Sheffield University and Sheffield Hallam
University.

Lord Baker, Chairman of Baker Dearing Educational Trust, said:

We are delighted that Doncaster University Technical College has
been given the go ahead by the Department for Education.

UTCs are based on local skills demand. This UTC bid was led by
Doncaster Chamber of Commerce, Wabtec Faiveley and Keepmoat Group
and has been supported by key employers in Doncaster including:
Polypipe, VolkerRail, Agemaspark and Pennine Stone. Dan Fell, Chief
Executive of the Doncaster Chamber of Commerce, deserves much
recognition for the work he and the bid team have put in to
convince the Government that a UTC is a necessary addition to
Doncaster’s education landscape. We are pleased that all their
efforts have been successful.

Mayor of Doncaster Ros Jones said:

It has been a long held ambition of the council, Doncaster Chamber,
local businesses and the whole of Team Doncaster to bring a
University Technical College to Doncaster so it is fantastic news
that we now have the green light from government. We have just
published a review of post 16 education across Doncaster and one of
its key recommendations to improve outcomes for young people is to
improve quality and choice in Doncaster’s further and higher
education opportunities so our communities have clearer routes into
employment which the UTC will be an integral part of.

The UTC will become a vital pathway into further education and
employment for our young people and is part of our comprehensive
plans to have a diverse educational offer that provides our young
people with the best opportunity to learn and thrive.

The UTC will link our young people with local businesses so they
gain the technical skills needed by industry. It will also
complement the National College for High Speed Rail by providing
another route for our young people to build a successful and
rewarding career which supports inclusive economic growth. These



are exciting times for Doncaster as we continue to build for the
future.

Mayor of Sheffield Dan Jarvis said:

This is fantastic news for our young people in Doncaster. Gaining
skills in advanced engineering and digital design, and being
involved in industry-led projects, will give learners the perfect
opportunity to secure those high-skilled jobs that are increasingly
coming to the Sheffield City Region. My congratulations and thanks
go to everyone who has worked so hard to secure this new college.

Dan Fell, chief executive of Doncaster Chamber of Commerce, said:

I am absolutely delighted by the Department for Education’s
decision to approve Doncaster’s bid to open a University Technical
College.

The UTC will provide exciting new opportunities for the borough’s
young people to access outstanding technical education here in
Doncaster. By equipping Doncaster’s fantastic young people with the
skills and experience they need to thrive in industry, the UTC will
play a key role in tackling the long term skills shortages that are
apparent in key sectors such as: rail; construction; and
engineering. This will ensure that firms in these industries have
access to the skilled labour they need to grow and succeed in a
competitive global economy; it will also make Doncaster an
increasingly attractive destination for inward investors from these
sectors.

The Chamber is a founding member of the UTC and I have been proud
to lead the bid for a UTC in recent years on behalf of the local
business community. We could not have got to this point without
having a robust and dedicated partnership between the business
community, local educationalists, Doncaster MBC and other key
stakeholders. I would applaud everyone involved in this project to
date for their vision, tenacity and commitment to Doncaster. We all
now look forwards to working closely with DfE to open a brilliant
UTC in Doncaster’s town centre in 2020.

Dave Sheridan, chief executive of the Keepmoat Group, said:

As an anchor business in Doncaster we welcome the announcement of a
successful UTC application. Keepmoat construction have been
involved in this project from the outset and continue to support
this important project which will provide new and exciting
opportunities for young people. As a key partner to the project, we



look forward to supporting young people to ensure that they have
the skills, knowledge and experience to ensure that they access the
best career opportunities locally and that Doncaster economy
continues to grow.

Helen Radford-Hernandez, Principal of Hungerhill School in Doncaster, said:

I am truly thrilled that Doncaster has been given final approval to
set up a UTC providing students of all abilities with a much needed
gateway into the highly specialist studies and industries of
Engineering, Science and Digital Media.

It is testament to the existing strong collaborations between local
businesses, universities and educational leaders that our young
people will, as part of a highly innovative, employer led
curriculum, have many opportunities to experience a world class
education affording them the opportunity to compete globally for
the best jobs, apprenticeships and places at the top universities.
It is nothing less than Doncaster and our young people deserve.

Michael Wilkinson, deputy Managing Director of Frog Education and President
of Doncaster Chamber of Commerce, said:

The announcement of the UTC marks another step change for
Doncaster; giving confidence to our young people that they have
quality opportunities ahead and are being invested in, giving
confidence to business to continue to invest in Doncaster for the
future, safe in the knowledge a new talent pool is developing,
based upon a relevant curriculum which they contribute to
engineering giving confidence to the nation and beyond that
Doncaster is great place to work, live and enjoy.

Professor Wyn Morgan, vice-president of Education at the University of
Sheffield, said:

The University warmly welcomes and supports the decision to locate
a University Technical College in Doncaster. Focused on Advanced
Engineering and Digital Design and working with local universities
employers, the new UTC in Doncaster and the existing UTCs in
Sheffield are aimed at developing skills which will drive
innovation, attract inward investment from high-tech companies and
help to create jobs.

Professor Sir Chris Husbands, vice-chancellor of Sheffield Hallam University,
said:



We welcome the news that the application to open a Doncaster UTC
has been approved. Sheffield Hallam is proud to be a partner of the
new UTC, building on the successful partnerships we already enjoy
with both UTCs in Sheffield.

UTCs are a great example of how industry and education can come
together to provide opportunities for students to get involved in
innovative and applied learning whilst addressing the regional
skills gap.

Paul Stockhill, Managing Director of Agemaspark, said:

This is marvellous news for Doncaster and will provide a new
opportunity for all of the local region to participate in the
future of our young people. To encourage diversity and insight for
growth among the business and communities of the area. I wish to
thank the local government and Doncaster Chamber of Commerce and
local business for their determination and persistence to bring the
UTC to a successful conclusion.

Cameron McLellan, Managing Director of Polypipe, said:

Polypipe welcome the recent announcement regarding Doncaster UTC.
Having worked with the project team we are looking forward to being
involved in the development of the UTC and see its opening in
Doncaster as a real benefit to our future.

Polypipe’s roots are in Doncaster since we commenced in 1980 and we
have continued to grow internationally. Further growth is dependent
on new talent joining our organisation each year and we welcome the
opportunity to be an integral part of developing young people with
the skills and experiences needed to enter the engineering world.

Richard Walsh, Managing Director of Pennine Stone, said:

I am delighted that this scheme has been approved, Doncaster UTC
will create a new offer for our young people which will develop the
skills and behaviours that industry needs to continue to thrive. By
securing Industry involvement in education delivery, we have an
opportunity to ensure that our young people succeed in their
careers and access the very best opportunities while driving local
economic growth.

The UTC will provide young people with an exciting education
alternative which will enable them to combine traditional study
alongside stimulating new industry-based and applied learning
pathways.



Jack Pendle, Engineering Director at Volker Rail, said:

Having worked with the Doncaster UTC team, we are delighted about
the recent announcement confirming UTC approval. At Volker Rail we
are passionate about building the next generation rail engineering
workforce for Doncaster and will require talented young people with
a good grounding in STEM subjects to deliver in the fast emerging
digital railway.

The UTC will be of great benefit; not only to local young people,
but the future local economy. We believe the UTC, alongside the
National College of High Speed Rail, will provide fantastic
opportunities for our young people and we are excited to be taking
this project forward with other partners.


